PIPE & NORTH PIPE LAKES P&R DISTRICT

NEWSLETTER—SEPT, 2005

Commissioners: Dick Hollar, Chairman 715-822-5317; Dave Oberle, Treasure 651-681-8095;



    Bob Matson, Secretary 612-889-4463; John Standing, 715-822-5498



    Doug Rouzer, 715-822-3288

JET-SKI/BOATING ISSUE—Recall from the August, 2005 newsletter an issue regarding excessive noise from jet-skies and reckless (dangerous) behavior on both jet-skies and boats. The following process to deal with this issue was presented at the annual meeting and received the approval of those present. First, a newsletter will be sent to everyone (this is it) discussing the issue in a little more detail and offer several proposals. You are requested to respond by voting for one of the proposals and offering any other comments, suggestions, etc. that you feel appropriate. Your response MUST be in writing (either letter or e-mail) and given to any board member or sent to Dick Hollar at 2242 24th Street, Comstock, WI 54826 or e-mail dhollar@chibardun.net. Your votes/responses will be summarized and sent back to you so everyone has a chance to see what others think. If you care to make additional suggestions and comments, you may (again in writing). If necessary, these additional comments will be summarized and sent out for all to see. Then at the spring meeting, these proposals will be brought up for discussion and a vote will be taken. THOSE ATTENDING THE MEETING WILL DECIDE WHAT IS TO BE DONE. STATE STATUTES ALLOW NO PROXY OR ABSENTEE VOTES. So if you want to have a say in the conduct and actions by jet-skiers and boaters, you must respond to this newsletter and you must be present at the spring meeting. Please consider and respond to the following proposals:

· QUIET TIME—Are you in favor of specifying some quiet time on both Pipe and North Pipe Lakes by imposing a speed limit? Please answer YES or NO. 

· If you answer YES, please pick one of the following: 

· #1—Quiet time before 10:00 a.m. and after 6:00 p.m.

· #2—Quiet time after 6:00 p.m. only
· #3—If you don’t like the 10:00 & 6:00 time specification, make another suggestion

· BOATING RESTRICTIONS—Because North Pipe Lake is just over the state imposed size limit for speeds greater than slow-no-wake and due to its relatively narrow width, should the following restrictions be imposed for North Pipe Lake only:


#1. No more than two boats pulling skiers, tubers, etc. are permitted on the lake at the same 


      time. If you favor this, please answer YES; if not, answer NO.


#2. Boats traveling at speeds greater than slow-no-wake must travel around the lake in a 


      clockwise direction. If you favor this, please answer YES; if not, answer NO.


#3. No boating restrictions whatsoever should be imposed on North Pipe Lake. If you agree


      please answer YES; if not, please answer NO.

There are sufficient rules and regulations imposed by the state governing the safe operation of boats on our lakes, IF PEOPLE WOULD ONLY OBSERVE THEM. I have seen and/or received many reports of the following:

· Water skiers going between a swim raft and shore

· Pulling skiers/tubers with no observer

· Pulling tubers with only one person on a jet-ski

· Water skiers trying to catch a loon

· Jet-skies and boats operating at excessive speeds less than 100 feet from other boats, docks, rafts and less that 200 feet from shore

· Boats operating at excessive speeds after sunset

· Boats operating at night without lights

Some of you may have observed other infractions that have or could have put people in harms way. How do we stop these kinds of actions? We cannot count on various law enforcement officers to have sufficient presence to deter these activities. HERE WE NEED YOUR INPUT: What would you suggest as ways to encourage people to observe safe boating practices and observe the laws?
This is your chance to provide input into possible future adoption of boating use rules. PLEASE USE IT. We need to hear back from you no later than October 24. If we hear back from say 50 of the 197 property owners, the assumption will be that 147 of you do not care, and thus the issue will be dropped. In order for us to proceed as noted above, we must hear back from a minimum of 100 property owners. There is some 10-12 of you that has already sent me a note stating your position. I have all these so there is no need to send another unless your position has changed or you have more to add.

FISH LOGS—The DNR tells us it is well known that fish cribs attract fish but do little in aiding the reproduction of fish. A fish log is an 18”- 24” diameter log bolted to a cement block on each end to form kind of a log bench. This fish log is then lowered to the bottom of the lake sitting on the cement blocks. The relatively narrow space between the bottom of the log and the lake bottom form a safe-haven for fish to spawn and grow, thus enhancing the fish reproduction capability of the lake.

On August 27 Dick Braun and his “army” of volunteers constructed and “planted” 40 fish logs in Pipe Lake. Dick Braun organized the entire operation and was aided by the following in building and installing the fish logs: Tom Braun, Joe Errigo, Mike Jarchow, Keith Johnson, Scott Johnson, Dave Oberle, Bryan Price, Roy Price, John Robinson and Mark Stanley. Heith Benike and Bryan Spankler of the WDNR aided them. Our THANKS to all of these volunteers. Now, let the fishing begin!

CLEAN BOATS, CLEAN WATERS PROGRAM—With the help of Gary Gabrick, Gerry & Carol Ganske and Art Ringsven, we launched this program sponsored by WDNR, Wisconsin Association of Lakes and UW-Extension. Through this program, volunteers are trained to organize and conduct a watercraft inspection and education program to help stop the spread of exotic invasive species. These volunteers talk with people entering and leaving our lake about the spread of exotics; and with their permission, perform an inspection of their boat and trailer explaining where and how weeds are likely to collect. They also explain the necessity to drain the water from their boat, motor, bilge, live wells and bait containers. Proper disposal of unwanted bait and other animals or aquatic plants in the trash is also discussed. Thus, remember that the key words of inspect, drain and dispose go a long way to help stop the spread of exotics.
These volunteers monitored the public launch area on the July 4th and Labor Day weekends and a couple of weekends in between. All in all they talked with about 50-60 people regarding the spread of invasive species. Everyone was most cooperative, helpful and welcomed their efforts. Their presence was seen as a positive step toward maintaining the quality of our lakes. A few boats/trailers were found with aquatic plants (weeds) attached. One boat I found had milfoil hanging all over it; but thankfully, it was not Eurasian milfoil. Most boats/trailers entering our lakes were clean and no exotics were found.

You are encouraged to perform the same steps noted above on your own boat/trailer as you enter or leave any lake. Remember inspect, drain and dispose. ALSO you should let your equipment DRY for at least five days before you enter into another lake. This drying time is sufficient to kill species that are not visible to your eye (i.e. zebra mussels).

Want to become involved in a very worthwhile effort aimed directly at protecting our lake? We can always use a few more volunteers to spend a couple of hours a day for a couple of weekends a year. That is not a lot to ask for the dividends that will be received. So, please contact myself or any of the other commissioners to volunteer.

SELF-HELP PROGRAM—INVASIVE PLANTS—As long as we are talking about exotics, let me explain another program aimed at early detection of invasive plants. Wisconsin DNR sponsors a Self-Help Program not only for the data collection and chemical analysis of our water, which Larry Bresina and I do; but also for inspecting the lake for invasive plants. The program is called self-help because it is conducted solely with local volunteers. In this case, Ken Jenson, Ed Durkee and Dean Wenger conduct inspections around key areas of our lakes looking for exotic plants 3-4 times a year. If exotic plants do find their way into our lake, early detection is of extreme importance in their elimination or control.

These two programs will not totally prevent the possibility of exotics invading our lakes, but they will go a long way in minimizing the possibility. Thanks to all those noted helping with these programs. If you happen to see any of these people or talk to them, give them a pat on the back and tell them THANK YOU. And remember you can become one of them; just call.

4-WHEELERS—Many of you have 4-wheelers up here that you use for utility and recreation purposes. REMEMBER if you are using your 4-wheeler off-road running through woods and fields, you are on somebody’s property. If you do not have permission from the property owner, you are trespassing and that owner has every right to call the authorities. So, before you enter a woods or field, secure the permission of the property owner. Additionally, did you know that in the Town of Johnstown, it is illegal to operate your 4-wheeler on any paved or gravel road? Doing so could result in a fine of $180. A gentleman at the last town board meeting said that his wife got caught and fined.

PICNIC—Those of you who missed the picnic last August 20, missed a really good time. At least 131 (those under 5 were not counted) of you enjoyed an afternoon of good food, fun games and lots of socializing. You consumed 300 pieces of chicken, 40 lbs. each of potato salad and cole slaw, 40 hot dogs, 3 watermelons, 5 boxes of chips, 168 cans of pop and a little beer. Tom Braun organized a softball game involving many kids of all sizes and a few adults; THANKS TOM. Then there was the traditional tug-of-war pitting the EAST against the WEST. In one heck of a grueling battle, EAST finally outlasted WEST and retains bragging rights.

LAKE STEWARDSHIP—The following is based upon a recent article by Jim Abbs, President of Wisconsin Association of Lakes (WAL). As you may have noted, the number of lakefront property owners has blossomed over the past 20 years; there has even been a significant increase in the past 5 years. For years WAL, UW Extension, WDNR and even this newsletter have alerted lake property owners that lake health is impacted positively by widening lakeshore buffers, minimizing nonabsorbent surfaces, downsizing lawns and maintaining aquatic plants. This message has been repeated many times in all kinds of communication media.

Unfortunately, to many of you including long time and relatively new property owners, fail to follow good lake management practices sometimes in ignorance but also by indifference. You have an innate desire to maintain that “urban” look and to dispose of trees and other vegetation along the waterfront. Driveways are asphalted, buffers cut, trees cut down, lake “weeds” removed, and lawn mowers put to extra work. 

ALL of us who live on these lakes, have a responsibility to reach out to those that do not follow good lake management practices and encourage them to be good stewards of our lake. Remember that we really do not own our land, we simply lease it from our children. Lets give it back to them in better shape than we received it.

Dick Hollar

Chairman, Pipe & North Pipe Lakes P&R District

